LICENSING AND REGULATORY PANEL

WEDNESDAY 11 AUGUST 2004 AT 2:00 PM
PRESENT:
Councillors Parsons (Chairman), Atkinson, Boaden, Bowman C, Bloxham, Crookdake (as substitute for Councillor Morton) Guest (as substitute for Councillor N Farmer), Prest, Scarborough, and Stockdale.

LRP.63/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors N Farmer, P Farmer, Tootle, Morton and Wilson

LRP.64/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest in any item.

LRP.65/04
MINUTES

The minutes of the meetings of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel held on 26 May and 7 July 2004 were signed by the Chairman as correct records.

LRP.66/04
HACKNEY CARRIAGE CONDITIONS – COURT SQUARE RANK
The Chairman stated that all Members of the Licensing Panel had been sent a document by the Carlisle Taxi Association entitled “Myth and Reality – Misconceptions of the Station Rank”.  This document had been circulated directly to Panel Members and had not been submitted in accordance with the correct procedures and timescales for the submission of an objection.

RESOLVED – That the document from Carlisle Taxi Association entitled “Myth and Reality – Misconceptions of the Station Rank” would not be taken into consideration.

The Licensing Officer submitted Report EPS.49/04 advising that an application had been received to amend the Council’s current policy which prohibits non wheelchair accessible taxis from using the Court Square rank.  

Mr Cupac and Mr Bray, the applicants, were in attendance at the meeting.  The Assistant Solicitor advised Mr Cupac and Mr Bray that they had a right to be represented but they indicated that they did not wish to be so represented.

A number of written objections to the application had been received and a number of the objectors attended the meeting.

The Licensing Officer advised that three further letters of objection had been received and with the agreement of the applicants these letters were tabled for consideration by Members.

The Licensing Officer outlined the background to the use of the Court Square Rank.  During 1996 the Licensing Panel, following consultations with the Taxi Trade and a survey, had agreed that the use of the Court Square Rank be extended to include all purpose built Hackney Carriages which were originally manufactured as being wheelchair assessable and also those which had been converted by the manufacturer or an approved company to be wheelchair accessible.  The saloon type Hackney carriages were prohibited from using the Rank.  In 1999 and 2001, the Panel had considered applications from the Independent Taxi Association seeking a change to this policy, but on each occasion it had been agreed that the present policy be retained.  In 2001, it had also been agreed that the issue be kept under review.

Mr Bray and Mr Cupac had made an application challenging this current Council policy.  The applicants were requesting permission to pick up at the Station Rank whenever there is a queue of people waiting or whenever they are flagged down.  A petition signed by 54 taxi owners and drivers had been collected in support of their application.

The Licensing Officer advised that objections to the application had been received from Mr Wayne Casey, Secretary to the Carlisle Taxi Association, Mr Brian McCullough an owner/driver and the three letters tabled at the meeting from Mr G Earl, Mr M Banks and Mr B Lamount.

Sergeant Higgin, Cumbria Constabulary advised that the Police had been consulted and had no objection to a policy of shared use at the Station Rank.  He advised that from a Police perspective it would be an advantage to move people from the city centre as soon as possible, particularly on a Friday and Saturday night.  He also outlined the number of incidents of disorder at Court Square since the beginning of the year.

Mr Bray then addressed the Panel in support of the application, emphasising that the applicants were requesting permission to pick up at the station rank whenever there was a queue of people waiting or whenever they were flagged down, but that they had no desire to rank up along with the wheelchair accessible vehicles.  He claimed that there were often queues at the Court Square rank with no taxis on the rank and that there were large queues on a Friday and Saturday night.  They also emphasised that not all disabled people are wheelchair users and very often disabled, elderly and infirm people may prefer a saloon car and are discriminated against as they currently don’t have this choice.  

Mr Wayne Casey, Secretary of Taxi Association then addressed the Panel speaking against the application to allow saloon cars to use the Court Square rank.  His main concerns were that if any taxis were allowed to use this rank it would discourage investment in wheelchair accessible vehicles and this would affect the services provided to wheelchair users throughout the city.  Mr Casey, on behalf of the Carlisle Taxi Association, called for maintenance of the status quo at this point and a review of the taxi licensing policy throughout the city.  

Mr K Porter, Executive Vice Chairman of the National Taxi Association then spoke on behalf of Mr George Earl and spoke against the application, setting the matter in the national context.

Mr McCollough, owner/driver, then addressed the Panel speaking against the application and highlighting the points detailed in the letter which had been submitted to Members.  He commented that when drivers decide to purchase vehicles they are fully aware of the rules regarding where they are allowed to rank and pick up.  In support of his objection he stated that he had conducted an unofficial survey around some of the charity shops in Carlisle which had connections with disabled or the elderly and he emphasised the level of support for wheelchair accessible vehicles.

Members commented on the lack of signage at the Court Square rank to indicate that there were other ranks in close proximity if this one was busy.  They emphasised that this would be of particular help to visitors to the city as well as some locals who were not aware of the taxi ranks within the area.

The Licensing Officer then responded to various points which had been made by the objectors explaining that misinterpretation of one of the names on the petition may have led to confusion.  He added that Licensing Officers had been to the Court Square rank in the early hours of a Saturday morning to assess for themselves the problems with large queues.

In response to a Member’s question, Mr Casey advised that Carlisle Taxi Association would welcome an investigation into taxi provision throughout the city.  He emphasised that the number of licensed vehicles in the city was not any larger than ten years ago but that the city was busier than ten years ago and there was more demand.  He was concerned that the profession had not grown within Carlisle.

In summing up, Mr Cupac questioned whether it was right for the public to be left queueing in a taxi rank while saloon car taxis had to drive past them and were not allowed to pick up when flagged down.  He felt that the public should have a choice and the Council should not be restricting this choice. 

In summing up for the objectors, Mr Casey expressed concern that people had invested a substantial amount of money in wheelchair accessible vehicles on the basis of the current policy and he was concerned that this investment in wheelchair accessible vehicles may stop if the policy was changed as it would be cheaper for drivers to use saloon cars.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the panel gave detailed consideration to the matter. 

RESOLVED – (1) That having given detailed consideration to the matter and the representations made by the applicants and the objectors, the current policy which prohibits non-wheelchair accessible taxis from using the Court Square rank be retained but the Panel recommends that an independent and wide ranging review of taxi provision in the city be commissioned as soon as possible.

(2)  That it be noted that the applicants have a right to appeal against this decision and that this right would be confirmed in writing.

The meeting was adjourned at 3:40 pm and reconvened at 3:45 pm.

LRP.67/04
PRIVATE HIRE DRIVER ACCEPTING OFFER FOR HIRE OF THE VEHICLE WHILST PARKED IN A PUBLIC PLACE – JOHN ALEXANDER NICHOLSON

The Licensing Officer submitted report EPS.47/04 regarding John Alexander Nicholson, a licensed private hire driver with this Council, who had been reported for accepting an offer for hire of the vehicle whilst parked in a public place.

Mr Nicholson was in attendance at the meeting.  The Assistant Solicitor advised Mr Nicholson that he had a right to be represented but he indicated that he did not wish to be so represented.

The Licensing Officer outlined the circumstances, advising that two females were seen to approach the drivers of hackney carriages parked at the Court Square rank enquiring about the cost of a fare from Carlisle to Glasgow.  They were later seen to approach Mr Nicholson in his vehicle, which was parked in Court Square, but not on the rank.  Mr Nicholson had accepted the hire of his vehicle and had requested the Radio Taxis operator to log the fare onto the system, but this request had been refused as the booking had not been made through Radio Taxis.  

The matter had been investigated and Mr Nicholson had been interviewed and had admitted that he had accepted the hire of his vehicle by the two females which was contrary to Condition 4 (d) attached to his Private Hire Driver’s Licence.

Mr Nicholson then addressed the Panel and provided an explanation for his actions.  He admitted that he had accepted the hire of the vehicle, stating that he had felt sorry for the females, one of whom was handicapped, and none of the taxis on the rank had agreed to take them.  He recognised that he should not have done this but admitted that he had accepted the hire of the vehicle.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

RESOLVED – (1)  That, having given detailed consideration to the matter and the representations made by Mr Nicholson, the Panel instructs the Licensing Manager to issue Mr Nicholson with a letter of warning.

(2)  That it be noted that Mr Nicholson has a right of appeal against this decision and that this right would be confirmed in writing.

LRP.68/04
HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVER TRANSPORTING A WHEELCHAIR PASSENGER IN AN UNSAFE MANNER – MAURICE BANKS

The Licensing Officer submitted report EPS. 46/04 regarding Maurice Banks, who had been reported for driving a Hackney Carriage whilst transporting a sideways facing wheelchair passenger, contrary to the conditions attached to his Hackney Carriage drivers licence, an offence under the Road Traffic Act and at variance with the vehicle manufacturer’s recommendation. 

Mr Banks was in attendance at the meeting.  The Assistant Solicitor advised Mr Banks that he had a right to be represented but he indicated that he did not wish to be so represented.  In response to a question from the Assistant Solicitor, Mr Banks confirmed that he had received the Licensing Officer’s report on the matter and that he had skimmed through it but not read it in any detail.  Mr Banks was offered the opportunity to adjourn the matter to give him time to consider the report fully and to seek representation, but he stated that he wished to continue with consideration of the matter at this meeting.

The Licensing Officer reported that in October 2003, a complaint had been received from the Glennmore Trust, about poor safety procedures by local taxi companies when transporting wheelchair using passengers.  After this complaint, an exercise had been undertaken during December 2003, to gauge the extent of these practices.  Mr Banks was one of their drivers who was originally “caught up” in the mystery shopper exercise as he had collected a wheelchair passenger from Shopmobility and transported her facing sideways and totally unrestrained.  Mr Banks had been spoken to regarding the incident and informed that he would be in serious trouble if reported again.  

As a result of the mystery shopper exercise it was confirmed that unsafe practices were being used and the taxi trade had been given an opportunity to put their own house in order.  On 27 July 2004, the Licensing Section had received a complaint from the Cumberland Infirmary that a patient had arrived at the hospital in a distressed state after being collected from home in a taxi.  The wheelchair passenger and her carer were interviewed and they confirmed that the wheelchair had been placed in the taxi facing sideways with a strap placed around the wheelchair.  As the taxi had gone round a corner the wheelchair had tipped backwards and banged against the door.  

Mr Banks questioned the Licensing Officer about the allegation that he had put the wheelchair in sideways but he had accepted that he had wheeled the wheelchair up the ramp and left it in sideways facing position.

Mr Banks then addressed the Panel stating he was sorry for what had happened and that he would leave it at that.  He did not offer any mitigating circumstances.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

RESOLVED – (1)  That, having given detailed consideration to the matter and the representations made by Mr Banks, the Panel suspends Mr Banks’ Hackney Carriage Driver’s Licence for a period of six months and requires Mr Banks to undertake and pass the Driving Standards Agency Wheelchair Assessment within that time period.

(2)  That it be noted that Mr Banks has a right of appeal against this decision and that this right would be confirmed in writing.

The meeting ended at 4:25 p.m.

